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BRUNTSFIELD PRIMARY SCHOOL
MINUTES OF MEETING

PARENT COUNCIL Meeting
2 February 2016
Staff Room




Draft 1
 (draft until approved at next meeting )
	
	Present:   Mark Roberts, Elizabeth Tennet, Neil Thomas, Pauline Ah-Hot, Bill Dorman, David Rowley, Sarah Cran, David Urch, Carol Kyle, Katy Hayne, Jonathan Pryce, Tara McGregor, Athanasia Vadula, Antoine Reguis.
Apologies   See below.
	Action




	1
	Welcome & Apologies
Apologies – Caroline Phipps-Urch 
	MR

	2
	Approval of Minutes from October 28 2015
Minutes approved.  
	MR


	3
	Headteachers Report
3 P1 enrolments were held in November 2015. CEC are currently allocating 85 places to P1 pupils for 2016/2017. Likely to be 3xP1 classes of 25 pupils and 10 pupils in a P1/P2 composite class. Numbers of P1 enrolments could change up to the end of February or beyond, which may cause changes.

 

Composite class is formed based on age. Overall number of classes in BPS will be 20 in August 2016. 21 classes may be likely from August 2017 (at capacity).

 

Vacant teaching post currently being recruited for. Carol has interviewed great candidates and made an offer to Amy McIlvain, which she was absolutely delighted to accept.
Parent survey has been sent out.  Regular feedback sought every two years by CEC.

Boy toilets taps fixed with resulting improvement in behaviors. 
For the avoidance of doubt flavored milk is still available.   However parents are requested to encourage their children to make healthy choices.  

One question to CK on current discussions in Scottish Parliament regarding 25 hour working weeks for teaching hours.  Ongoing discussion and consultation. 
	CK


	4
	PC Governance

This item is trailing a future discussion on this broad issue.  Includes the following sub-points. 
1) Mandate of PC being drafted for further review.

2) Succession planning.  Constitution demands that office bearers are required to stand down (after three years) and need to look at the current PC office bearers and who will take over.  [Clubs role been ‘advertised’ as has Events co-ordinator]  
Probably makes sense to join up the themes between succession planning and sub groups (See below).  
3) Sub Groups.  Discussing the formation of finance and clubs sub-groups to ease the increasing burden on finance and clubs roles.   Increased capacity, strong processes and succession planning go hand in hand to crate a sustainable PC. 
Action to combine succession advert with sub group advert before next meeting 

Is a financial cushion being considered ?  Yes as part of clubs logistic (see below).
	MR

	5
	Clubs Update

Clubs finance review

1. HBOS account balance = £37,324 

· Most of tutor invoices for January have been paid

· Kidzcare not yet invoiced for £350 per month for Nov, Dec & Jan 

· Kidzcare not yet invoiced for Klaudia / Jenna for Oct onwards

2. PayPal balance = NIL

3. Clubs finance review -

· general perception among parents and tutors that we generate significant profit from clubs

· I have said before that's not the case

· issue is that previously, general club expenses eg Kidzcare, MUC, were treated as general costs to Parent Council, as opposed to being treated as club costs

· this gave an impression that clubs were more profitable than they really were 

· to do a root and branch review of all clubs finances would be a massive task

4. Various reasons why a root and branch review is difficult - 

· volume of clubs – so many activities and sessions

· for each individual club, numbers vary quite a bit from one term to the next and one year to the next eg chanter, theatre – to be meaningful, a review would have to cover a reasonable time span – one term doesn't give an accurate picture

· standard / concession places – do you review on basis of actual invoices issued / income raised, or do you adjust to take account of fact that some parents have concession places?  Eg Yoga previously attracted disproportionate number of concession places. Don't want to penalise yoga for that

· how to factor in special discounts ie credits for cancelled classes eg parents get a credit for swimming, which reduces what they pay for Art

· do you review on basis of actual payments made to tutors each term (quite straightforward, we have that data to hand) or on basis of what we owed to the tutors – the latter is more difficult because some tutors invoice us promptly, but others don't eg chanter tutor still not invoiced for any classes in Autumn Term

· a club with lots of children in multiple sessions should contribute a greater proportion to running costs

· some general costs eg Kidzcare shouldn't be allocated to football as they get no benefit

· additional costs of operating clubs at MUC are shared between all Mon – Fri clubs

· we do registration one term for clubs the following term

· some clubs have one tutor, some have two, some have assistant tutor(s)

· we gave special discounts of over £1,600 for swimming in Autumn Term, which has reduced our income for this term – so it appears that clubs are less profitable than they would have been otherwise

5. Statistics -

· 1.11.15 to 31.1.16 = 658 invoices

· Invoices issued Nov 15 (£7,850), Dec 15 (£16,406). Jan (£518) = total £24,774

· Income received via PayPal Nov 15 (£539), Dec (£22,769), Jan (£98) = total £23,406

· PayPal charges Nov 15 (£21), Dec (£836), Jan (£3) = total £860

· Income received £23,406 less PayPal charges £860 = £22,546

· Estimated costs of running clubs for this (winter) term = £23,663

· Loss of approx £1,000

· not as bad as first appears. Clubs income is lower than expected, due to swimming credits. Cycling operating at a loss, which is not viable long term. We are monitoring cycling. But for swimming / cycling, we would have broken even this term

Pricing proposal.  
BD presented a paper concerning a pricing proposal for clubs.  At the current time the approach to pricing of clubs is not consistent. Proposing £4.50 for 45 mins as a standard price.  In practice this means a minimum of 5 pupils minimum for ach club to cover base tutor costs.  If there were 7-8 pupils enrolled this would cover non-direct costs (Kidzcare supplement, MUC hire costs etc).  
Question asked on whether there was a max number in clubs.    Answer 10 is max for P2 kids and 12 is max for P3 +.  Some club tutors specify lower numbers for club management issues.

As well as the standard price proposed there will also be three other levels (one lower and two higher) depending length and type of clubs.

Feedback from club organisers has already been gathered 
Clubs co-ordinators are proposing a consultation process.  Need for balance of asking for feedback with not overwhelming parents/carers with too much excessive detail. 
Really there are three strands to the communication process. Firstly increasing awareness of the current commercial analysis of clubs.  Secondly asking for feedback on the overall ethos of club finances and thirdly getting feedback on this standard pricing concept (this clubs pricing proposal.  Agreed to proceed to consult on pricing.  Draft of survey to be circulated for review. Action BD. 
Action : Advertise more broadly the next meeting to get more parents/carers to attend for discussion.  Action NT/All.
Question on whether we should push prices up if demand higher for certain clubs.  Answer probably not – we are not looking for excessive profits rather we want club revenues to cover costs with a small surplus to provide financial buffer to cover unforeseen issues  (such as cancellations) and investment in new clubs.  

Other clubs items.

Key Information for club tutors now in place on laminated cards.
Kidzcare proposal for wrap around care. (after previous Parent consultation)  This has been rejected by Kidzcare.  Other options being explored. 
Swimming club future.   The club was shut down due to technical and other problems.  So taking a ‘break’.  Re-starting requires resolution on two key issues.   The financial risk and health/safety risks.  The clubs co-ordinators have met a potential volunteer swimming club organisor which is a positive step. No decision required at present. However in due course the PC’s ability to proceed with this issue and make an informed decision depends on the School taking a view with respect to the possibility of alternative provision (e.g. Active Schools or Edinburgh Leisure).
Need for new club co-ordinators to take over from BD and PA at end of the school year and the role(s) have already been advertised.  Next step draw up job spec and send to parents/carers.


	

	6
	School Management Sub Group

Key council meeting on Thursday Feb 4 to consider th results of the consultation process for South Edinburgh primary schools. Summary of the CEC position/proposition has previously been circulated by Parent Mail. 

Two issues raised by MF.  New school is good but what about longer term pressures on BPS.  [BPS catchment has gone up after changes proposed]. General concern through this and previous discussions is that not enough efforts currently focused on long term pupil numbers in the BPS and Boroughmuir catchment areas..
Broad discussion took place and concluded that the PC view is i) we support new school but ii) not sure current proposal addresses fundamental long term pressures on BPS.  MR to deliver this message at the Feb 4 meeting.
	

	7
	Playground Improvement Project

Start on site Feb 8 !! End date of March 25 (ish).  Parent Mail has already confirmed detail.   Link to design on website and second parent mail ?
	MF

	8
	Finance – Treasurer’s Report

1. HBOS account £37,112

2. RBS account £46,766

3. PayPal = NIL

4. Winter Festival – profit £3,000. Well done

5. Succession planning – I step down in Autumn 15 – sensible to take this into account when fixing date for AGM. Would be good if I can pay tutors at month end before I am removed as a bank signatory

6. Proposal =

· use HBOS account for clubs, as suppliers etc already set up for online banking

· use RBS account for other finances, mostly events, as branch now has industrial coin sorter

· constitution allows for treasurer to be a joint role

· perhaps one treasurer for clubs & one for everything else

· Finance Team to make strategic decisions, to enable treasurer(s) to focus on record keeping & banking

· clubs to be self sustaining financially, so that children who don't attend clubs aren't subsidising them 

· in principle, OK with idea of some degree of clubs subsidising each other

Other item - Request for new goal posts.   Approved.  
	

	9
	Events
Action.  CK to ask staff and pupils for ideas for spending funds raised through Parent Council.. 
	TMc

	10
	New Boroughmuir
Nothing new to report. 
	JP

	11
	AOB
Gym club being restricted to 5 pm on Tuesdays.  Why ?  Might have to go down to 2 clubs and this is not viable.  
	KH

	12
	Next Meetings
16 March 2016, 18 May 2016 and 15 June 2016. All meetings in Staff Room from 7.00 pm to 8.45 pm.
	


